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St Peter & St Paul Abington – Annual Report 2019
Background

Abington PCC has the responsibility of co-operating with the incumbent, The Revd Jun Kim in promoting the ecclesiastical parish the whole mission of the Church, the pastoral, evangelical, social and ecumenical. It also has the maintenance responsibilities for the Parish Church, the Parish Rooms in Ashburnham Road and a curate’s house at 21 Lime Avenue. The incumbent is chaplain of, and has pastoral responsibility for, St Christopher’s Home within the Parish.

Membership

Members of the PCC are either ex-officio or elected by the Annual Parochial Church Meeting (APCM) in accordance with the Church Representation Rules.

During the year, the following served as members of the PCC:
Incumbent:


The Revd Jun Kim 
Readers:


Mrs Alison Barnes
Parish Evangelist:

Mrs Cathy Tinsley 
(served only part of the year)
Lay Pastoral Ministers:
Mrs Elizabeth Kelly

Wardens:


Miss Dianne Ward




Mr Donald Loe
Treasurer:


Mr Damian Pickard

Secretary:


Mrs Melissa Tallack





Mr Ashley Ashiru





Mrs Victoria Austin








Mr Donald Loe





Mrs Elizabeth Loe





Mrs Jeanette Mallard





Mr Jim Mercer

Mr Bob Purser

Mrs Anne Quinn

Mr Douglas Rutherford

Mr Paul Tharby
Mr John Wishart
Mr Alan Sutton

Mr Malcolm Ward

ABINGTON ANNUAL CHURCH MEETING
Sunday 26th April 2020
To be held in Church after a shortened morning service

The meeting consists of the Annual Meeting of the Parishioners, to which all parishioners are welcome and eligible to vote, and the Annual Church Meeting, at which all are welcome but only those on the Electoral Roll of the Parish are eligible to vote.

AGENDA FOR THE ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISHIONERS
1. Minutes of the Meeting held on Sunday 28th April 2019
2. Apologies for absence

3. Election of Churchwardens

(Nominations must be received in writing before the meeting)

4. To receive both the Fabric and Churchwardens’ report

AGENDA FOR THE ANNUAL CHURCH MEETING

1. Minutes of the Meeting held on Sunday 28th April 2019
2. Apologies for absence
3. Rectors Report and Opening Remarks
4. Electoral Roll

5. Treasurer’s Report

6. Appointment of Independent Examiners
7. Election of Deanery Synod members

8. Changes in Church Representation Rules
9. Election of members to serve on the PCC
10. Reports – included with this agenda – please read before attending – the reports will not be given at the meeting, but questions about them will be received

11. Question Time

MINUTES OF ANNUAL CHURCH MEETING OF PARISHIONERS

Held on Sunday 28th April 2019
11.30am in Church
Present:
 
Fr Jun Kim (joint chair), Bob Purser (joint chair), Donald Loe, Tony Southgate, Judith Draper, Pat Going, John Going, Esme Cushing, Peter Aiers, Jeanette Mallard, Anne Quinn, Douglas Rutherford, Jane Evans, Paul Tharby, Rev Chrys Tremththanmor, Lawrence, Hodge, Ellen Tilsley, Dorothy Bonsall, John Langley, Nicola Shaw, Kate Murdoch, Margaret Frost, Alison Barnes, Gill Hood, Sandy Lewis, Jim Mercer, Jenny Moore, Elizabeth Townsend, Judith Maloney, Pam Trent, Margaret Pickard, Charlotte Hodge, Hilary Hodge, Matthew George, Liz Kelly, Richard Wardropper, Cathy Tinsley, John Wishart, Yvonne Quelch, Sue Southgate, Sandra Coley, Damian Pickard, Dianne Ward (minutes)
Apologies: 

Tim Dolan, Melissa Tallack, Grace Beaney, Claire Tharby, Rhiannon George, Rebecca George, Victoria Austin, Pam Norman, Alan Sutton, Ashley Ashiru, Dunny Ashiru, Rachel Day, Andrew Munns, Malcolm Ward, John Cumberpatch, Alistair Purser, Owen Waugh, Frances Waugh
1
PREVIOUS MINUTES

Proposed as accepted by Hilary Hodge, seconded by Paul Tharby and unanimously approved by all present.


2
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising.

3
ELECTION OF CHURCH WARDENS

Two written nominations were received:

Dianne Ward – proposed by Elizabeth Kelly, seconded by Jackie Harris
Donald Loe – proposed by John Langley, seconded by Douglas Rutherford.

Both were elected as Churchwardens for the Parish. No other nominations were received. 

4
FABRIC AND CHURCHWARDENS REPORT

Both reports have been adopted by the PCC.

Thanks were expressed to Dianne and Donald for all their work during the vacancy.  Dianne in turn thanked the congregation for all their help and support which made their job easier.  She also expressed thanks to Rev Chrys Tremththanmor for all her help and support.  There were no questions.
Next Annual Meeting of Parishioners – Sunday 26th April 2020 after 10 o’clock service.

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL CHURCH MEETING

Held on Sunday 28th April 2019
11.40 am in Church
Present:
 
Bob Purser (chair), Rev Jun Kim, Donald Loe, Tony Southgate, Judith Draper, Pat Going, John Going, Esme Cushing, Peter Aiers, Jeanette Mallard, Anne Quinn, Douglas Rutherford, Jane Evans, Paul Tharby, Rev Chrys Tremththanmor, Lawrence, Hodge, Ellen Tilsley, Dorothy Bonsall, John Langley, Nicola Shaw, Kate Murdoch, Margaret Frost, Alison Barnes, Gill Hood, Sandy Lewis, Jim Mercer, Jenny Moore, Elizabeth Townsend, Judith Maloney, Pam Trent, Margaret Pickard, Charlotte Hodge, Hilary Hodge, Matthew George, Liz Kelly, Richard Wardropper, Cathy Tinsley, John Wishart, Yvonne Quelch, Sue Southgate, Sandra Coley, Damian Pickard, Dianne Ward (minutes)

Apologies: 

Tim Dolan, Melissa Tallack, Grace Beaney, Claire Tharby, Rhiannon George, Rebecca George, Victoria Austin, Pam Norman, Alan Sutton, Ashley Ashiru, Dunny Ashiru, Rachel Day, Andrew Munns, Malcolm Ward, John Cumberpatch, Alistair Purser, Owen Waugh, Frances Waugh
1
PREVIOUS MINUTES
The minutes were proposed as accepted by Hilary Hodge, seconded by John Wishart, and unanimously approved by all present.  

2
MATTERS ARISING FROM LAST APCM 
There were no matters arising.
3
ELECTORAL ROLL  

Dianne Ward reported that there were 138 individuals on the electoral roll. This year a new roll had been produced – this happens every 6 years.  51 of the 138 these were resident in the Parish and 87 non-resident. 
4
TREASURERS REPORT

Damian Pickard took the meeting through the accounts, pointing out that, once again there was a deficit of approximately £7,000 as in previous years.  He once more pointed out that this deficit could not continue year after year.  We did lose the tenant at the rooms but Donald had managed to secure another long term tenancy for later in 2019.
We do have a well maintained Church due to all the hard work of Donald Loe, Andrew Munns and the rest of the Buildings Committee, but there are costs involved and it is up to all of us to keep up with our giving.  To this end, we will be having a stewardship campaign in 2019.  Damian also told the meeting that the Diocese was changing the payment method together with 40 other Diocese.  In simple terms, it means changing from standing orders to direct debit.  More on this will come in 2019.

Cathy asked Damian about the old Rectory at 5 Abington Park Crescent.  Damian confirmed that this was now on the market and the money would go directly to the Diocese.  Rev Jun Kim now lives at the new Abington Rectory on Honeysuckle Way.  No other questions were asked and Rev Jun signed the minutes which Damian proposed we accept and Donald Loe seconded.  These were accepted unanimously.
5
APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT EXAMINER
Damian proposed Keith Loader and Donald Loe seconded, which was unanimously agreed. 


6
ELECTION OF MEMBERS TO SERVE ON PCC

Three nominations were received (all were duly elected and will serve for a period of three years):
Anne Quinn – proposed by Dianne Ward, seconded by Kiz Kelly
Victoria Austin – proposed by Dianne Ward, seconded by Rhiannon George
Melissa Tallack – proposed by Dianne Ward, seconded by Alison Barnes
7
ELECTION OF WELCOME TEAM (FORMERLY SIDESPERSONS)

08:30 – Andrew Munns, Marguerite Huggett, Pam Norman, Gordon Stringer, Christopher Waters, Jane Waters and Owen Warr

10:00 – Colin Briggs, Linda Cherry, Esme Cushing, Jackie Harris, Robert Hoare, John Langley, Jim Mercer, Douglas Rutherford and added at the meeting; Pat Going, John Going, Margaret Pickard and John Wishart.

Jun and Chrys were to arrange training for all Welcomers in the coming months.
7
SUB COMMITTEE REPORTS IN ANNUAL REPORT

All reports were reviewed and accepted.
Alison Barnes added that new members were always welcome to the choir.

Stewardship added that a new campaign would take place in 2019.

The Mothers Union report was in error, this being a repeat of 2017.  Cathy gave a brief report at the meeting.  She said the MU had at present 26 members, one member had died during 2018 and one had decided not to rejoin.  The group continue to be active both in Diocese and Deanery events and everyone was welcome to all meetings.  

Dianne pointed out that, as Damian reported in his report, that the fundraising total was down, this was likely to continue unless more people came forward to help with this vital work.

Bob proposed adoption of all reports and these were unanimously accepted.
8
LOOKING TO THE FUTURE
Jun read a passage from Acts 2 42-47 and then continued to say that this was very much a testimony about the early church and the growth of the church.  
He saw that this was where he was supposed to tell everyone about the great plan the new Rector has to grow the church.  But the passage didn’t say anything about plans, but more about prayer, praise and the breaking of bread together.  Jun asked if we knew which church is the fastest growing in the world?  There are two, one is in Iran and the other in China.  These both face severe persecution but they are growing nevertheless.  Why?  Because they have great plans?  No, they have no great plans, they meet in secret in homes, moving about to avoid being found.  They have little resources but what they have is what is in Acts; prayer, Bible praise, awe and breaking bread together.  Why do people come to Abington?  Is it a nice churchyard?  Smiling faces? They come to church so they can meet God.  We can have the most brilliant priest and the best good charity, but if we haven’t faith then it is all no good.  Jun said that he wanted to suggest and share with everyone that the vision is simple, let’s get back to basics.  Let us build our lives on rocks, not on paper. Praying, reading the Bible, sharing fellowship; these are the rocks.  
Jun finished by telling us that when he was on retreat at Launde Abbey, after he was appointed to Abington that he was waiting for a sign.  He was looking out across the countryside and saw in the distance two sheepdogs.  Rather than liken himself to the shepherd (that was after all Jesus Christ) he thought himself as a sheepdog to Abington and asked us all to pray that he may be a good sheepdog to our Lord, the great Shepherd.


10
QUESTION TIME
Bob started by saying that we are going to give time to Time and Talents this year and to this end he asked all groups to produce a short notice to where help was needed and he encouraged everyone to look at the board in the next few weeks and see if they could help with the various vacancies.  There were forms to fill in which would then be handed to the group concerned.
11
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Liz Kelly spoke about the new rota for church sitters.  
Donald said that there was building work to be carried out during the following week.

The date for the next APCM would be decided at the PCC.

The meeting closed with The grace at 12:12.
Next APCM meeting – Sunday 26th April 2020 after 10 o’clock service.

ANNUAL REPORTS FOR 2018
1. Churchwarden’s Report 
2. Lay Pastoral Report 
3. Deanery Synod Report

4. Buildings, Health and Safety Report 
5. Choir Report 
6. Stewardship Report 
7. Children and Young Families Report 
8. Outreach Report 
9. Footsteps in Faith Report 
10. Mothers’ Union Report 
11. Fundraising Report 
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1. CHURCHWARDENS REPORT
In 2018 we have seen changes to our church. At this time last year Rev. Philip announced his intention to retire in the Autumn. He resigned and took his last service on 14th October followed by a farewell lunch to thank him and Sue for their eleven-and-a-half-year ministry of service and devotion. They are due to move to Brackley later this month.

In September Dr Alan Sutton retired as a Reader, our appreciation was shown at the time, but we must record here our gratitude for his years of service at Abington. We are indeed fortunate that Alan and Jenny are still worshipping with us and he acts as both Deacon and Eucharistic Assistant. 

During a Vacancy a lot of extra work falls on the Churchwardens to arrange clergy to take the services. Whilst this has still had to be done the task has been lightened due having Rev. Chrys in our midst. We are grateful to her for cheery disposition, preaching and guidance. We have had many visiting clergy, but our special thanks go to the Rev. Greg Shaw for his help sometimes doing double shifts on Sundays as well as his own parish commitments on other weeks.

During the vacancy the earlier Communion Service started at 8.30am and we thank Andrew Munns and the faithful worshippers at 8.30am for maintaining this service. It has been good to meet them on the way out as we change over.

We would also like to record our thanks to the Archdeacon and Rural Dean for their assistance in the process of appointing our new Rector the Rev Byung Jun Kim. We look forward to Jun, Simona and Emmanuel being in the Parish and part of this Christian family.

The congregation have indeed supported the Churchwardens keeping the worship and other activities going during the Vacancy. We thank the Parish staff of Victoria, Anne, Rachel and Tim together with those who volunteer to carry out the many and varied tasks including Alison as our Reader, Melissa the PCC Secretary, Liz Kelly with her Pastoral work, Janet Winn and her friend Jane winning awards in the church yard, Malcolm and Jim assisting the churchwardens, the choir, weekly readers and intercessors, sides persons, the bell ringers, the church cleaners, those who serve the coffee and tea each Sunday, the flower arrangers, Sacristans, servers, the AHOF volunteers, those who launder the altar linen, the church committees and the congregation themselves for faithfully attending. Thank you all.

We look forward to the future and exhort you to be faithful and join in the work of this Parish with our new Rector to bring the Good News to more people in this Parish. 

Donald Loe and Dianne Ward

Churchwardens

This really is my very last report.  I think it is time some of you younger ones stepped up to the mark and took over this very important role of Churchwarden.  I know we all have busy lives and it does take time to do the job effectively.  

I have thoroughly enjoyed my times of Churchwarden and looking back into diaries, I first took on the role in 1993 when David Earle approached me.  I have had several breaks over the years.  However, I have managed to always be in the role when we approached an interregnum (it was called this for the first two and the last one it was renamed a vacancy).  These times were always a challenge but I hope I did the job justice and we always made sure we had services each Sunday.
All this couldn’t have been achieved if I didn’t always have an excellent fellow Churchwarden and I thank all those I have worked with over the years for their love and support.  We always made great teams.  During these years I have always tried to support as many fundraising occasions as I could.  I think it is important as a Churchwarden to support all the various groups in Church and I trust that I succeeded to the best of my ability.  So Rainbows, Brownies, Guides, Tots and Teddies, Junior Church, Choir, MU, Lent lunches, I hope you feel I have done a reasonable job.
Please future Churchwardens don’t think you have to do the same, we each put our own stamp on the role, but Churchwarden is not just attending Church on Sundays.  I also worked full time when I started the role and also had an elderly mother to look after.  I have had more time in the last few years, but then I am a lot older than when I started in 1993!  

I wish all who come forward to take on this important role all the best and I will continue to the support the Church I love with all my heart and soul.  I am not leaving Abington but just taking a rest and letting younger people take over.

Thank you one and all for you love, prayers and support over the years.  There are special people who I will always be grateful for all their help and advice and they will know who they are.  One person however I will mention and that is the late Richard Cummings for his wisdom in helping me in so many ways.

There have been ups and downs over the years, sometimes the role has been difficult but overall I have always enjoyed my role as one of your Churchwardens.

Please remember I am still at the end of the phone if you need me.

God bless you all and thank you so much for making the job easy.

Dianne Ward
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2. LAY PASTORAL REPORTS

During the last twelve months, I have continued to lead the monthly Pastoral Prayer Group and have provided prayer cards and Prayer Stations in the Lady Chapel. The number of individuals requiring Home Communion has increased and a number of parishioners have been visited in hospital. The monthly services at Abington Park View Care Home continue to be well-received and I am grateful to the Team who support me in this. 

The new format for the Reflections and Remembrance Service, which was held in the churchyard, was very successful and was attended by over 20 people. I continue to send out invitations to the All Souls Service and compile the list of names, which again increased this year.

Producing the rota for church sitting and co-ordinating the summer church opening continues to occupy much of my time from May to October. The pastoral and outreach importance of having the church open cannot be overemphasized and I would like to thank all those who willingly give up their time to act as sitters.

The most exciting development was the formation, training and commissioning of the Pastoral Visiting Team. The members of the Team are Jenny Mercer, Yvonne Quelch, Sue Southgate and Janet Winn and their role is to maintain contact, by telephone and personal visits, with those members of the congregation who are no longer able to attend church. It is hoped that this will enable all members of the congregation to feel valued and supported.

I wish to thank members of the Ministry Team, PCC and members of the church for all their support and prayers throughout the year.
Liz Kelly 10-02-20
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3. DEANERY SYNOD REPORT

Representatives

Liz Kelly, John Wishart, Jeanette Mallard, Bob Purser

Deanery Synod met on three occasions during the year. Along will filling vacancies to the Diocesan Synod, it considered the underpayment of Share by parishes of the Deanery, amounting to £338,400 in 2019. A consultation was held with parishes to understand the position of individual parishes and ways in which they could support each other. From this three Working Groups have been established for the east, west and south of the Deanery with terms of reference: “How do we provide the best possible mission whilst still remaining financially viable?” Areas for consideration include: finance/payment of share, missional effectiveness, resourcing worship, resourcing discipleship, work with children and young people, outreach to those in need, new estates/ new mission This work will need to be continued following the election of the new Synod.

Bob Purser
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4. BUILDINGS, HEALTH & SAFETY REPORT
Church

The Quinquennial Report (QQR) was carried out by the church architect.

Death watch beetle was found in the tower. A quote has been obtained from a local timber specialist, and we expect to instigate the treatment before the summer. There is some split lead flashing on the roof at the top of the tower, and this will need repairing. An electrical inspection was carried out as part of the QQR. There were no major electrical issues found.

Following a break-in in July, repairs to the leaded window in the sides-men's corner were carried out.

An internet connection to the church has been arranged.

Church Rooms

Since last summer, the church has a long term tenant for the part of the rooms, Monday-Friday. The tenant is a nursery school, which operates in the small hall. The tenant funded the work. A disabled toilet and soft play area have been installed. The school opened in the autumn.

As part of an effort to assess and improve the safety of the rooms to all users, a fire-risk assessment has been carried out. Certain checks will need to be carried out on a regular basis (e.g. fire-alarm function).
A decision to go ahead with the project to improve the roof insulation was made by the PCC, but this has been held up because we have not arranged for the access trap doors to be fitted. The small hall will be dealt with first. Three faulty electric wall heaters have been replaced.
Some kitchen refurbishments were required by the council hygiene inspector, including new work-tops.
Churchyard – paving slab, routine maintenance

The parish notice-board near the east gate has been re-furbished. A safety check on the gravestones has been carried out. We are applying for a Commonwealth War Graves sign to be fitted near the east gate. The north wall has been cleared of weeds.

There are trip hazards on some of the paths. Some limited repointing has been done to paving slabs; these are expensive to replace.

21 Lime Ave

The church owns this property which has a long-standing tenant. Various repairs have been carried out (e.g. to gutters and the heating system).

The committee has met roughly every 6 weeks throughout the year.
Andrew Munns
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5. CHOIR REPORT
The choir continues to lead the music at services in a way which we hope enhances the worship for all.  I should like record my sincere thanks to the whole choir for their hard work and commitment.  Thanks also to Matt George and Roger Palmer for their help playing on my Sundays off.  
New members are always welcome and I should be delighted to talk to anyone who would like to explore what choir membership might involve.  It has been great to welcome Shiralee to the senior choir and to welcome back Amelie and Polly to the junior choir.  

In March, the choir sang evensong in Norwich Cathedral and we were pleased that a number of the congregation joined us on the trip.

In 2019 saw a further performance by the Abington Singers.  They performed “Greater than Gold” by Roger Jones.  They will perform again in 2020.  We used instruments to accompany the All age service on a couple of occasions in 2019 and in 2020 would like to explore further use of instruments in church.

The summer music recitals continued in 2019 with contributions from singing groups, solo singers and a string quartet.  Our own choir combined forces with the Watling Singers to perform Vivaldi’s Gloria to finish the season.  The programme for 2020 is on the website and on posters in church.  This musical outreach has been a part of the life of the church for some time now and my thanks to all who support it either as performers, refreshment providers or audience.  

Tim Dolan
Director of Music
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6. STEWARDSHIP REPORT
The focus of the Committee’s work this year has been the Christian Giving Campaign held in September and October 2019 which linked to the transfer from the Standing Order Scheme administered by the Diocese to the Parish Giving Scheme.

A series of linked sermons were preached during the Sundays in September culminating in a thanksgiving service at Harvest.  The results of the campaign were:

· There 107 individuals and families pledged to giving.

· 76 members have registered with the Parish Giving Scheme, 6 members will continue with envelopes, 11 will continue with existing Standing Orders and 9 forms remain outstanding.

· Seven people have joined the giving scheme as a result of the Campaign.

· 27 members increased their giving and 31 members have agreed to increase their giving by inflation through Parish Giving Scheme.

· The total pledged giving for 2020, including Parish Giving Scheme, Standing Orders and envelopes is £102,347. This compares with £93,475 for 2019, an increase of 9.5%. 

· There is much to give thanks for in the commitment of members of the church and members are thanked for their continuing commitment to the work of the church.

·  Lessons about teaching and organisation from this campaign can be shared with other churches in the Deanery

Although it had been intended to cease giving through envelopes a number of people find this the most convenient way of giving. For personal reasons several members will continue with Standing Orders whilst the Diocese continues to operate its scheme. With just under a third of members agreeing to inflation-proof their giving, the Stewardship Committee will need to continue to organise regular top-up campaigns in response to inflation. The Committee will continue to review how new members of the church are invited to join the giving scheme. It was agreed to include a note in the Bulletin about gifts through Wills in the next wills month in March 2020.

Members of the Stewardship Sub-committee

The Rector, Rev Chrys Tremththanmor (resigned July 2019), Alison Barnes, Damian Pickard, Dorothy Bonsall, Bob Purser who is Stewardship Recorder.

	Aims of The Stewardship Sub-committee

· Regular teaching on Christian giving

· Following the Church of England guidelines of giving to God 10% of our income of which half should be for the local church.

· Establishing a standing Stewardship sub-committee who will:

· Providing regular reports to the PCC and congregation on our level of giving 

· Ensuring all members of the church understand and have the opportunity to join the Christian Giving Scheme

· Thanking members of the Christian Giving Scheme annually

· Exploring how to promote giving by legacy 


Bob Purser
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7. CHILDREN AND YOUNG FAMILIES REPORT
During the year we have had a number of Baptisms, some of which were held during the 10 o’clock service. It has been lovely to be able to welcome all these new families to our church family.
Tots and Teddies has gone from strength to strength. As well as my page on Facebook and the banner outside, I also have an advert in the Toddle About online magazine. As a group we’ve had a number of families who have found us using this medium. During Lent, Tots and Teddies hosted a Shrove Tuesday lunch, it was a huge success as quite a few families stayed on after our Tots session and joined in with members of our church family.

Work with our two local primary schools is still going strong, either with them coming up to the church to take part in different activities, or myself going into the school to help with a number of different things including talks to individual classes or helping with their own assemblies. During the year I have taken one assembly per term at Abington Vale Primary school.

During the year I have hosted Easter, Harvest, Remembrance and Christmas Experiences. These were all successful and much enjoyed by both schools.

We had the annual Tots picnic during August. This year I hired a bouncy castle which was enjoyed by everyone.

During October, Celia came to junior church and to Tots to help the children make and paint poppies to use during the Remembrance service and to eventually take home.

The church hosted the Parade day nursery and Bridgewater Primary for their Christmas performances.

I lead the Christingle service at church again this year and was thoroughly enjoyed by all who came.

This year, I created a new service, Umbrella Church. This is held once a month at 3 o’clock in church. This service is extremely informal and for those families who would like to come to church but feel daunted by our main service. The afternoon runs for about an hour and involves fellowship, refreshments and easy to learn songs. The children write raindrop prayers which are incorporated into the service. I have done 5 of these services and the majority of families that come are not regular church families, which is a huge success.

I would like to thank all the members of church who have helped me during the past year, whether it be making tea and coffee at Tots or being one of my volunteers for the experiences. As you are all aware, without you, these activities wouldn’t be as successful as they are.

I would also like to take this opportunity to say that since January 2011, I have thoroughly enjoyed my time working with the children of our parish. It has been a privilege watching all the children grow in confidence from when I first meet them in reception to when they leave in year 6, this also applies to our own church children, some of whom weren’t even born when I started!!

Anne Quinn
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8. OUTREACH REPORT
Members:-  Malcolm Ward (Chair),Rev’d Jun Kim,  Liz Kelly, Claire Tharby, Bob Purser and Ashley Ashiru.

Rev’d Jun was welcomed to the Committee following his Induction in March.

To support members of Abington Church in reaching out with the good news of Jesus Christ by;

· Holding the church to a vision of making mission and evangelism the focus for all its activity.

· Praying for those who live in the parish or use the park who do not know Christ.

· Initiating activities / events aimed at drawing people into the Church.

· Initiating activities / events which take the Church out into the park and the parish.

· The church was opened on weekdays from May to September and again at the end of October / early November to coincide with the Poppy display in the Churchyard. In total over 1500 people visited the church. It is proposed to open the church on weekdays in the Spring / Summer 2020. We are very grateful to the many members of the congregation who act as ‘Church Sitters’ while the Church is open during weekdays and our thanks are given to Liz Kelly for her part in organising the ‘Sitters’ rotas.

· The benefits of the church being open are tremendous and include those wishing to look at relatives names in the WWII Book of Remembrance , a young boy finding his great-uncle’s name on the WWI Board, those wishing to pray and leave prayers in the Lady Chapel Prayer Box, those who are interested in the Shakespeare connection, couples who were married here, children who were baptised here or were members of the Sunday School and those who come out of curiosity, including those of other faiths. 

·  The church was open on Sunday afternoons throughout the summer months and tea was served after the monthly recitals. The church was opened again for the Heritage weekend. We are grateful to John Langley for organising this.

· The Church continues to support AHOF. However, this has been another very difficult and challenging year. The number of volunteers on the rota to support the open evenings has fallen this year due to a number of reasons. However it has been possible to open once a week on Wednesday evenings throughout the year until the winter months when it has been opening on a fortnightly basis. A
HOF remains popular with young people from the local community with as many as 14 attending when we are open. As always, we are ever on the look-out for more volunteers and our sincere thanks are given to all the members of the church who act as Volunteer Helpers at AHOF on a regular basis. 
· The Good Friday Walk of Witness was organised ecumenically and attended by over 100 people.

· The Reflections and Remembrance afternoon was held on 13th July. A different approach was made this year with much of the service being held in the Churchyard. The numbers attending were more than in previous years and those who came were very appreciative.

· Easter service cards were produced ‘in house’ and provided to members of the P.C.C. and the congregation to distribute to family, friends and neighbours. For Christmas, the cards, with details of the Christmas Services, were again produced ‘in-house’ and as well as being available in Church, over 1200 were distributed by members of the P.C.C. to homes within the Parish. 

A variety of Prayer resources are placed in the Church, organised by Liz Kelly who also leads the Pastoral Prayer Group. 

 Services and events are advertised in the Chronicle and Echo, and on Radio Northampton. AHOF uses Facebook to promote its activities. 

Monthly services are held at Abington Park View Care Home.

As well as maintaining and updating the Church’s website, Bob Purser has also taken on the Administrator’s role for ‘A Church Near You’ website.
Malcolm Ward 10-02-20
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9. SEARCH THE SCRIPTURES (FORMERLY FOOTSTEPS IN FAITH) REPORT
 
It was decided to use the above title based on John 5v39 KJV to cover both Footsteps in Faith and The Pilgrim course.
Footsteps in faith.
33 people signed up for the 2019 course, more than in any previous year. The groups continued to meet as follows;  Monday afternoon at Liz Kelly’s house, Tuesday evening group met in the office due to the numbers being too large for Dianne’s house, Wednesday night was divided between the houses of Pam Cummings, Jane Evans and Abigail Sawford, Thursday’s group met in the bell tower after the Thursday morning Eucharist.
The arrival of Jun as our new Rector means that the Church in Abington is entering a new phase. It was therefore decided that it would be appropriate to study the early church and so Book of Acts was chosen. The first 9 chapters were covered in 9 weeks.
Once again, a book by Tom Wright called ‘Acts for Everyone’ was used as a study guide. In 2020 we will continue with the book of Acts. As always, his guide is informative and challenging.
A study of the development of the early church with its problems, people and how God moved to grow the early church in both numbers and faith was encouraging and challenging. Trying to apply the lessons from those early days to our modern society and to develop the Christian message in our own Church was discussed and we were all sure that ‘God is on the move’.
Alan Sutton

[image: image11.png]



10. MOTHERS’ UNION REPORT
At the start of 2019 there were 26 branch members.  A highlight of the year was the enrolment of five new members during one of the Sunday morning services in August. We welcomed to our branch Elizabeth Coleman, Susan Harrison, Sheila Pratt, Margaret Pickard and Yvonne Quelch.  Revd. Chrys Tremththanmor is now a Diocesan MU member and Linda Edwards is an Indoor Member (which means she is a member but is now unable to attend meetings).  So as of the end of the year there were 30 branch members.

Other Highlights of the Year 

· The Lady Day service held at Abington, to which we welcomed Jill Cannings, our newly elected Diocesan President, and Revd. Jun (who had been installed at Abington only two days before!)

· Meeting the World Wide President, Sheran Harper in May.  There were two opportunities for this – at St Benedict’s church here in Northampton and also at Coventry Cathedral for the ‘Thy Kingdom Come’ service. 

· Participating in Jill Cannings’ Prayer Walk in July.  Jill walked 70 miles around the diocese, meeting many MU members and clergy, and raising money for MU as part of her 70th birthday celebrations. 

· Enjoying Peter Aiers’ talk about the work of ‘The Churches Conservation Trust’.

· Our November visit to St Christopher’s Home, where Revd. Jun told us about life in South Korea, and especially how early missionaries had brought Christianity to his home country in the late nineteenth century.  Over 50 members, residents and friends enjoyed this afternoon.

· Garden meetings at the homes of both Jeanette and Dorothy.

Fundraising 

During the year we were able to send £60 to support the work of MU in the diocese and another £70 to the Summer of Hope Appeal. 

Branch Organisation 

At the AGM in February 2020, having given 12 months’ notice, Cathy Tinsley stood down as Branch Leader after nine years in that role.  Dorothy Bonsall also stood down from her role as Branch Secretary (in total she has held positions in the branch for over 40 years). Jeanette Mallard also tendered her resignation as Branch Treasurer.  Thanks were expressed to all three members for their considerable contributions to the branch over many years.

Currently we do not have a Branch Leader or Secretary.  Cathy was appointed as Branch Treasurer, with the support of Claire Tharby. 
Cathy Tinsley
Branch Leader
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11. FUNDRAISING REPORT
The headline for this year for the fundraising committee was that we managed to beat our fundraising target this year.  In fact we didn’t just beat it, we smashed it!  This was such welcome and encouraging news following last year’s outturn where we missed our budgeted target by just under £500.

The fundraising year kicked off with the first of our seven Antiques and Collectors Fair events, which run on the first Saturday of the months of February, March, April, September, October, November and December.  Collectively they go to make up the majority of our fundraising income throughout the year and we are hugely grateful to Julian and Rachel Menzies for all their work in organising and running these events.  
We ran the usual range of other events throughout the year too, such as our quarterly clothing collection, the quiz night, Christmas coffee morning and the summer fete.  This year we held the summer fete at the end of June rather than the first week in July and due to popular demand, we will be doing the same again in 2020.  

I would like to take the opportunity to thank everyone who helped out, particularly the army of people who turn out to help at the summer fete.  The fete is such a major event, requiring so many more hands to help organise and run and this year was no exception as to the level of support provided.  The Fundraising Committee are incredibly grateful to every one of you.  Without this help, we would simply not be able to run these major events.
We also introduced regular cake stalls in the church on selected Sundays this year, which were such a success we will be continuing to run these throughout 2020.  Thank you to all who made or bought cakes from the stall.

In August Damian and Jill kindly opened the doors to their house to host the Parish BBQ, which was a lovely afternoon (despite the threat of the poor weather!).  We have not had a Parish BBQ for a number of years and it was great to see it return this year.  Thank you to Damian and Jill for being such welcoming (and hard working!) hosts and to everyone who bought tickets.
In May Dianne stepped down from the Fundraising committee to help provide much needed support to other committees.  We were sad to lose Dianne and all her experience (which we still call on from time to time!) but were incredibly grateful for all the years she has been on the committee (since 1999!!) and all the events she has been a part of.  

Finally, the last word has to be a big thank you to the rest of the amazing Fundraising Committee members; Lizzie Loe, Linda Kilshaw, Amanda Burrell and Juliet Achurch.  Your dedication, energy and ideas are fantastic and I am really thankful for all your support.  You make the job of raising much our needed funds so much easier and a lot of fun.  Thank you!!
If anyone would like to help out with planning or running events, please do not hesitate to contact me or one of the committee members, we always welcome new members and are grateful for any help, however much you are able to provide.

Melissa Tallack 22-02-20
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